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Dear Mr Morris, 
 
 
Re: Regulation 28 Report to Prevent Future Deaths – Miss Amy Hogan 21st 
January 2020 
 
Thank you for your Regulation 28 Report dated 31st July 2020 concerning the death 
of Miss Amy Hogan on 21st January 2020. Firstly, I would like to express my deep 
condolences to Miss Hogan’s family.  
 
The regulation 28 report concludes Miss Hogan’s death was a result of: 
 
1) a) Hypoxic brain injury 

b) Pulmonary embolism 
c) Deep vein thrombosis 

2) Oral contraceptive pill, obesity 
 
Following the inquest, you raised concerns in your Regulation 28 Report to NHS 
England relating to the transferring of GP records following registration at a new 
practice, and access to GP records in an out of hours setting. This response has 
been made with input from NHSX, the organisation responsible for NHS technology, 
digital and data - including data-sharing and transparency. 
 
Over recent months significant progress has been made around the access to GP 
records out of hours. As a response to the pandemic, we have enabled the use of 
GP-Connect across the whole primary care estate. This eases facilitation for 
authorised professionals in multiple care settings to directly access in a safe and 
secure manner GP records which are held at GP out of hours services, CCAS, 
Extended Access Hubs and NHS 111. 

We have also enabled wider access by authorised professionals to an enriched 
Summary Care Record with Additional Information (SCR-AI), which allow a health 
and care professional to see a patient’s medical history and helps to support older 
patients and those with complex comorbidities.  

Over 54 million patient records (90%) of the population in England, now include 
enriched summary care records. We are working with GP system suppliers and 
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continue to make progress. We are looking at ways to ensure that these changes 
can be retained for the future given the impact it has had for faster and better care. 

There is an ongoing programme of work to review and establish and reduce the root 
cause of electronic GP2GP (GP2GP is the formal term for the programme) record 
transfer failures. In March 2020 there was an increase applied by GP system 
suppliers to GP2GP transfer ‘file size’ from 50MB to 100MB, this will subsequently 
help to reduce the rate of failures further. Due to COVID-19 competing priorities, 
statistics are not yet available to demonstrate the effect this change has had. 
However, we anticipate analysis and collection of these metrics will resume as part 
of the recovery work. 

We continue to make progress on the digitisation of GP records, including the 
programme to digitise historic information held in the Lloyd George paper medical 
records.  

There are 4 main reasons for digitisation of Lloyd George records:  

- safer care for patients,  

- release of space within practices to provide additional consultation areas,  

- access to the full patient record at the point of care,  

- GP contract commitment to digitise all Lloyd George records by March 
2022.  

Lloyd George Paper Records Digitisation Project:  

Wave 1 Pilot sites: 

• Sunderland - Digitised 17 of 38 practices with 132k patient paper records 
digitisation complete. On completion Sunderland will have digitised 284k 
patients paper records.  

• Lancashire ICP (Morecambe Bay CCG) – Digitisation underway, on 
completion 350k patients paper records digitised across the CCG 

• Birmingham & Solihull CCG – Digitisation underway, on completion 1.3m 
patients paper records digitised. 

In total – on completion Wave 1 pilots will have digitised 1.9m patient paper records. 

Wave 2 Pilots (Procurement Phase – work is underway and due to be completed by 
March 2022. digitisation of Lloyd George records is March 2022 Participation across 
all 7 regions 

o North West – 1.9m 

o North East & Yorkshire – 804k 

o Midlands – 1.3m 



o East of England – 982k 

o London – 1.4m 

o South East – 1.6m 

o South West – 1.1m   

In total – on completion Wave 2 have plans approved to digitise 9m patients paper 
records to be digitised. 

We sincerely hope that this provides reassurance that progress is being made 
around the digitisation and transfer of medical records, in order to prevent such 
tragic events reoccurring in the future.  

Thank you for bringing these important issues to my attention and please do not 
hesitate to contact me should you need any further information. 
 
Yours sincerely, 
  

 
Professor Stephen Powis 
National Medical Director 


